





THE STORY OF THE EGYPTIAN MUSEUM IN ASBAKEYA

Marwa Elfar, Hemdan Elmetwaly & Mohamed Rashed

Faculty of Archaeology, Damietta University, Egypt E-mail: hrae@du.edu.eg

الملخص

A major part of the collection of the Egyptian Museum in Cairo (EMC) was transported recently into a new home at Giza. The journey which is considered a birth of a new museum called the Grand Egyptian Museum (GEM). It is important to draw on the multiple chapters of the museum's story and its collection from Asbakeya to Boulag and to Giza up to its current location in Tahrir Square. This paper sheds light on its first journey and the story of its birth in Asbakeya. Although retrieving the history of the Asbakeya Museum and its collection has not been possible due to the lack of documentation or any description of its arrangement, the scattered pieces of information help in illustrating it. This paper aims at illustrating the history of this museum and its collection as an important chapter in the history of the EMC and the story of Egypt's museums.

توازيا مع الرحلة المتوقعة لجزء كبير من مجموعة المتحف المصري بالقاهرة إلي محطته الجديدة بالجيزة حيث يسهم في ميلاد متحفا جديدا وهو المتحف المصري الكبير؛ من الضروري إعادة تقديم الصورة للفصول المتعددة لرحلة المتحف ومجموعته من الإزبكية إلي بولاق، ثم إلي الجيزة، وحتي محطته الحالية في ميدان التحرير بالقاهرة.

هذه الورقة ثلقي الضوء على الرحلة الأولى لميلاد المُتحف في الأزبكية. فعلى الرغم من أن إعادة بناء تاريخ مُتحف الازبكية ومجموعته المتحفية لم يكن ممكنا نظرا لنقص وغياب التوثيق الجيد أو الوصف لترتيبات العرض به إلا أنه يمكن رسم صورة له من المعلومات المتناثرة حول المتحف ومقتتياته. هذه الورقة تهدف لمحاولة لتقديم تاريخ المتحف ومجموعته المتحفية بإعتباره تمثل فصل مهم في تاريخ المتحف المصري وتاريخ المتاحف المصرية.

الكلمات الدالة KEYWORDS

Asbakeya Museum – Egyptian Museum – Egyptian Collection of Antiquities – History of Museums.

متحف الازبكية - المتحف المصري - مجموعات الاثار المصرية - تاريخ المتاحف

Introduction:

The Egyptian Museum in Cairo (EMC), located in Tahrir Square, has been experimenting since the beginning of the Twenty-First century, a new chapter of its journey as a significant proportion of its collections moved to its new destiny at the Grand Egyptian Museum (GEM) in Giza. Since its birth, the Egyptian Museum has played the role of the

¹ Rashed, M., 'Ausblick Auf Eine Grosse Ära für Mussen in Ägypten: Das Grand Egyptian Museum'. *Antike Welt* 2/ 2015 (Berlin), 84-86, abb.1-4; Idem, "A New Concept and Exhibition Program for the Egyptian Museum in Cairo," *JAC* 33.1 (2018), 41ff; Idem, "Cairo and its Museums: From Multiculturalism to

national museum of Egypt representing the Egyptian identity and history. This was the aim since its birth in Asbakeya, until the opening of the National Museum of Egyptian Civilization in Foustat on April 3, 2021. After the opening of the NMEC and the opening of the GEM expected by the end of 2022, the EMC considered a new plan for its future. The EMC has made its journey into multiple destinations through its birth in 1836. This paper explores the EMC first journey and its birth in Asbakeya.

Retrieving the history of the Asbakeya Museum and its collection has been challenging due to the lack of documentation or any description of its arrangement. Nevertheless, this research aims at illustrating the history of this museum and its collection as an important chapter in the history of the EMC and Egypt's museums.

THE BIRTH OF THE MUSEUM IN THE MODERN HISTORY

The history of the Egyptian Museum (EMC) and its birth in Dar El Athar at Asbakeya in 1836 goes back in time to the French Expedition in Egypt and the initiative of Rifa'a Raf' Al-Tahtawi. The French expedition in Egypt (1798-1801) brought the world's attention to ancient Egyptian archaeology. The western markets of Egyptian antiquities became active enhancing digging in Egypt, following the new western obsession with pharaonic Egypt's artefacts. Thousands of Egyptian artefacts made their ways to the European museums through international and local travellers, excavators, and treasure hunters. Thus, the birth of museums in Egypt was strongly influenced by the colonial greed for antiquities. This is seen in the story of the first Egyptian Museum, which was born into the 1830s. This

Leadership in Sustainable Development" in *Cities, Museums and Soft Power*, in Gail Dexter Lord and Ngaire Blankenberg (eds.), *Cities, Museums and Soft Power*, Washington, DC: The AAM Press, 165-172.

¹ Rashed, "A New Concept and Exhibition Program for the Egyptian Museum in Cairo," 41-43; Idem, 'The Museums in Egypt after the 2011 revolution' in *Museums and Heritage in the times of political Change. Museums International* 67, issue 265-268, (Paris, 2015), 125-30.

² For the National Museum of Egyptian civilization, see: https://nmec.gov.eg/

³ Rashed, "A New Concept and Exhibition Program for the Egyptian Museum in Cairo", 41-43. Eissa, M & Elsanussi, A, "Egyptian Museums and storehousesin," in I. Shaw & E. Bloxam (eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of Egyptology*, Oxford University Press-2020, 1185-1203; and the current ongoing project in cooperation with the EU: https://egymonuments.gov.eg/news/launching-the-european-union-funding-project-transforming-the egyptian-museum-of-cairo; the EQI project at the EMC: http://www.egyptianmuseumrevival.org/

⁴ Asbakeya is one of the old and central districts of Cairo which was built upon a place of an old Coptic village. It is situated nearby to El Rihany Kantara El Daka, and close to Orabi Al Tawfikeya. It contains many historically important establishments and building which highlight its distinguishing history.

⁵ Rashed, M., "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?," CIPEG Journal 1 (2017), 2f.

⁶ Reid, D., "Indigenous Egyptology: The Decolonization of a Profession?" *Journal of the American Oriental Society*, vol. 105, no. 2 (April-June, 1985): 233-246; Meskell, Archaeology under Fire, 24ff.

⁷ Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?", 2f.

⁸ Mahmoud, Sh., *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt during the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries: Imperialism, Nationalism, UNESCO Patronage, and Egyptian Museology Today*, Ph.D. Thesis in History (Texas Tech University, 2012), 42-54. For the history of excavations and international distributions of the Egyptian antiquities, see, for instance, the work of the Egypt Exploration Society since 1882 in Egypt, see James, T., *Excavating in Egypt*. The Egyptian Exploration Society 1882-1982 (London 1982); Stevenson, A., *Scattered Finds. Archaeology, Egyptology and Museums*, London: UCL Press, 2019. Both James and Stevenson dealt with excavations after 1880. For the earlier 19th century, a general account of European competition, cf. Riggs, C., "Ancient Egypt in the museum: concepts and constructions." In Lloyd, A. (ed.) *A Companion to Ancient Egypt*, (Chichester: Blackwell, 2010), 1134–36.

⁹ Doyon, W., "The Poetics of the Egyptian Museum Practice", *British Museum Studies in Ancient Egypt and*

⁹ Doyon, W., "The Poetics of the Egyptian Museum Practice", *British Museum Studies in Ancient Egypt and Sudan* 10 (2008), 2-3; Rashed, M., "Museology and Egypt: Museum Studies as a source of Inspiration for Real-Life Museum Developments." in Sue D'Auria and Peter Lacovara (eds.) *Methods and Aims in Egyptian Archaeology*. (In print).

Egyptian Museum, known as the Asbakeya Museum, was established by Rifa'a Raf' Al-Tahtawi (1801-1873), and Mohamed Ali Pasha.²

MOHAMED ALI'S DECREE AND THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE MUSEUM

The Egyptian Museum at Asbakeya was decreed by Mohamed Ali Pasha in 1835 and 1836.³ Since its establishment in 1836,⁴ the museum and its collection faced huge struggles. Before the decree of Mohamed Ali Pasha to establish a museum, there was a great effort from Rifa'a Raf' Al-Tahtawi. He kept pushing the idea in his letters to Mohamed Ali since his return from France in 1831.⁵ Both Al-Tahtawi and Jean Francois Champollion sent several appeals to Mohamed Ali Pasha, asking him to take action to safeguard the Egyptian antiquities. Champollion accused the Egyptians, blaming them for using the archaeological sites as quarries. Champollion wrote to the Pasha stating: "all of Europe will take notice of the active measures which his Highness would want to take to assure the conservation of temples, palaces, tombs, and all kind of monuments which still attest to the power and grandeur of ancient Egypt, and which are at the same time the most beautiful ornaments of Modern Egypt." On his side, Al-Tahtawi attributed the destruction of the archaeological sites, temples and tombs to the greed of the European diggers.

Al-Tahtawi played a crucial role in the establishment of the Asbakeya Museum. After studying in France, Al-Tahtawi was assigned a governmental office in 1831. He wrote several times to Mohamed Ali Pasha convincing him to safeguard the Egyptian antiquities and to establish a museum. He reported to the Pasha that: "It is well-known that Europeans have buildings for keeping antiquities – stones covered with paintings and inscriptions, and other such objects are carefully preserved there and shown to the inhabitants of the country, as well as to travellers ... Such institutions bring great renown to the countries that have

¹ The name of Asbakeya Museum or Rifa'a Raf' Al-Tahtawi's Museum was popular among the elite in Egypt in the 1830s and 1840s. Commins, D., "Review of Arab Travelers and Western Civilization by Nazik Saba Yared," *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, vol. 31, no. 4 (November 1999), 674-677.

² Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 61; Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?," 2-3. https://doi.org/10.11588/cipeg.2017.1.40324

Although this was the first Egyptian Museum in modern history, the first museum in the ancient world was also established in Alexandria in the 3rd century BC. The first centre to collect works of arts, words, and manuscripts from Ancient Greek, Mesopotamia, Hindu, and the entire ancient world. Günay, B., "Museum Concept from Past to Present and Importance of Museums as Centers of Art Education," *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences* 55 (2012) 1250-55; Jeffrey, A., "The Origins of the Public Museum", in: Sharon MacDonald (ed.), *A Companion to Museum Studies*, (Malden, USA, Oxford, and UK, 2006), 115-7; Latham, K.and Simmons, J., *Foundations of Museum Studies: Evolving Systems of Knowledge* (Oxford, 2014), 23-25; Günay, "Museum Concept from Past to Present and Importance of Museums as Centers of Art Education," 1250-55; Heller-Roazen, D., "Tradition's Destruction: On the Library of Alexandria," *October* 100 (Obsolescence, 2002), 133-153. Accessed under URL: http://www.jstor.org/stable/779096

³ Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 62-3; Wood, M., "The Use of the Pharaonic Past in Modern Egyptian Nationalism," *JARCE* 35 (1998), 179-80; Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?," 3.

⁴ Sheikholeslami, C, and Saleh, M., "A Short History of the Egyptian Museum, in the Egyptian Museum at the Millennium," *A Special Exhibition in honor of the VIIIth International Congress of Egyptologists*, 28 March - 3 April 2000, Cairo, (Cairo, 2000), 85-97.

⁵ Commins, "Review of Arab Travelers and Western Civilization by Nazik Saba Yared," 674-677.

⁶ Champollion, J., *Lettres écrites d'Égypte et de Nubie, en 1828 et 1829* (Geneva, 1973, reprint of the Paris 1833 edition), 456-457.

⁷ Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 61; Commins, "Review of Arab Travelers and Western Civilization by Nazik Saba Yared," 674-677, available http://www.jstor.org/stable/176474

them." The insistence of Al-Tahtawi and his precious observations about the value of the Egyptian antiquities and the role of the French museums encouraged Mohamed Ali to create the museum.

The Pasha made public a decree on August 15, 1835, that he envisaged a museum in Cairo to house the finds of Egyptian antiquities under the supervision of Yusuf Dia Effendi. Mohamed Ali gave his attention to the museum, and thus he committed himself to its establishment. The Pasha was keen to follow the construction work of the museum. He also issued several consecutive orders to speed up the construction process. Therefore, he issued a direct order to Mokhtar Bik, the overseer of property, to speed up the museum's construction. The Pasha issued two orders. The first was concerned with establishing the Dar al-Athar and Dar al-Kutub in 1835 (on Ramadan 12th, 1251 AH). The second order issued in 1835 (on the 19th of Ramadan 1251) was to speed up the completion of the Dar al-Athar building.²

Mohamed Ali Pasha issued his second decree in 1836, establishing the Asbakeya *Entkkhana* (Asbakeya Museum). The location of the museum was chosen to be a site overlooking the banks of Birkat al-Azbakeya, attached to the school of Al-Alsun, of which Al-Tahtawi was the principal. This place used to be part of Sera el-Defterdar in Asbakeya. Al-Tahtawi was assigned to supervise the implementation of this project, and the Pasha supported him with whomever he appointed to carry out the task. Subsequently, the Pasha appointed the engineer Hakikan to design the museum building, while Yusuf Effendi was assigned to manage the museum, be its curator and care for its collection.³

Yusuf Diaa Effendi became the first curator of an Egyptian museum and the first inspector of Egyptian Antiquities. He inspected the antiquities of Middle Egypt found by farmers in the archaeological mounds and sites bordering agricultural lands. He used his representatives in the local districts to follow up the sites and bring all the discovered antiquities. Under the direction of Mohamed Ali Pasha, Yusuf Effendi started to collect the antiquities and store them at Al-Alsun school, even before the completion of the museum building.⁴

MUSEUM CHALLENGES AND THE END OF A CHAPTER IN A STORY

The journey of the first Egyptian Museum in modern history faced difficulties and struggles because of the European greed for Egyptian antiquities. Effendi tried to protect the Egyptian antiquities, but the lack of available resources prohibited Egyptians from gaining the upper hand. The museum had also suffered from the same situation where the European powers tried to obstruct the establishment of the museum. On the other hand, foreign institutions, universities, religious organisations and wealthy businesspersons provided substantial financial support to foreign excavators and collectors. The unfair competition put a quick end to the plans of Al-Tahtawi and Effendi. This potential plan, to establish a museum comparable to the French museums and to protect the Egyptian

¹ Wiet, G., Mohamed Ali et les Beaux-Arts (Cairo: Société royale des études historiques, 1949, 28.

 $^{^2}$ āldmāty. M., $w\underline{t}\bar{a}$ 'qālmth
f $\bar{a}lmsry,$ ālml
ğs ālā'ly ll
tqāfh, 2002, 8.

³ Wood, "The Use of the Pharaonic Past in Modern Egyptian Nationalism," 180; Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 63-4.

⁴Reid, D., Whose Pharaohs? Archaeology, Museums, and Egyptian National Identity from Napoleon to World War I. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2006, 84. Check also the document of the order itself in Dar El-Kutub (فهرس بطاقات الدار، درج رقم (۱) آثار، ومحافظ الأبحاث رقم ۱۱۸ آثار.)

Sayyid-Marsot, A., "Introduction," in Irene A. Bierman (ed.) *Napoleon in Egypt*, (Reading, UK: Ithaca Press, 2003), 162

antiquities, had not worked according to the desire of Al-Tahtawi, and took a long time to become a reality.¹

The colonial powers saw themselves as guardians of the Egyptian civilisation. They refused and fought against establishing the Egyptian Museum, and forced the Pasha to allow the antiquities' trade. They tried to solidify the fact that Egyptians were not yet aware nor qualified to safeguard antiquities. Thus, Europeans saw themselves as standing up for the safeguarding of the Egyptian monuments. The required measures included transferring antiquities from their original contexts to be exhibited in Western museums. Among them, the American Consul Gleidon fought against Mohamed Ali Pasha's steps to safeguard the Egyptian antiquities and to increase the collection in the museum. He opposed the collecting and preserving of antiquities in an Egyptian museum stating that the Pasha must change his mind and he should leave the idea of establishing a museum reject his decision. He claimed to monopolise the antiquities' trade.

The European attitude against the Egyptian Museum was apparent in the statements of many European scholars. In response to what Mohamed Ali Pasha's announcement about the failure of the Egyptian Museum project, George Wilkinson stated in 1843: "Establishing a museum in Egypt is a purely fictional idea. While the ban on the export of antiquities from Egypt harms the world, Egypt does not win. The excavations are carried out without the need for knowledge or effort, and those who work on them deceive the Pasha and do not care about establishing the museum. After placing the ban as an obstacle to Europeans, the Pasha will not set up a museum". 5

The European ambitions on Egypt was not only aimed at stealing Egyptian antiquities, but also eliminating steps that enabled Egypt to sustain its power and leadership once again. Thus, the national leadership could put an end to the colonial ambitions in Egypt, the Middle East and the Near East, and safeguard our heritage. The European situation against Mohamed Ali and his ambitious project in Egypt to establish an infrastructure in the country and achieve industrial, educational and military sectors was quite clear. This situation was also noticed in the European concern towards his successful plans to establish a modern and strong army to stand against and threaten Europe and the Ottoman Empire.

Regarding the Egyptian antiquities and the museum collection status, Mohamed Ali and his successors implemented token measures to protect the archaeological sites. He assigned officers to observe and oversee the archaeological sites in Middle and Upper Egypt. He also made several orders to prevent infringement on the archaeological sites and antiquities.⁶

Although the museum was built in Asbakeya and antiquities had been collected from all over Egypt, the museum was not accessible to the public, restricted to scholars and diplomatic visits. At the time, the museum was described in Mohamed Ali's decree as a storage space for safeguarding antiquities rather than providing access to the public as

¹ Wood, "The Use of the Pharaonic Past in Modern Egyptian Nationalism," 180; Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 64

² Based on the analysis of the correspondences of the European counsels in Egypt with their countries and Mohamed Ali Pasha.

³ Gliddon, G., *An Appeal To The Antiquaries Of Europe On The Destruction Of The Monuments Of Egypt*, (J. Madden, 1841), 142-44.

⁴ Mahmoud, The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt, 64f.

⁵ Reid, Whose Pharaohs?, 75ff; Cf. Wilkinson, J., Modern Egypt and Thebes, I, London, 1843.

⁶Lebée, T., Le Musée D"antiquités Égyptiennes De Būlāq (1858-1889), Faire Connaître Et Aimer l"Égypte Ancienne Au Xixe Siècle, 2013, 7; Colla, E., *Conflicted Antiquities: Egyptology, Egyptomania, Egyptian Modernity.* (Duke University Press, 2007), 118-120; Abou-Ghazi, D., "The Journey Of The Egyptian Museum From Boulaq To Kasr El-Nil," In *ASAE* 67,1988, 3.

initially planned. ¹ The image which was illustrated as early as 1830s illustrated the Egyptian prospective on museum concept. ² In 1848, Mohamed Ali assigned Linant de Bellefond to set plans for the safeguarding of the archaeological sites and transfer the movable objects into the museum; however, this plan was not successful.

In 1851, the collection was moved from the Asbakeya Museum into the Citadel in search of a more suitable and bigger location to house the collection.³ In the 1850s, Abbas Helmy I and his successor Said Pasha distributed the collection as diplomatic gifts to Ottoman Sultan Abdel Aziz, the Archduke Maximilian of Austria and the Emperor of Mexico. The rest of the collection was given to Archduke Maximilian of Austria by the Egyptian government during his visit to Egypt in 1855. Maximilian's collection consists of 713 artefacts, including coffins, sarcophagi, statues, canopic jars, shabti and amulets. After Maximilian's death, his whole collection was moved to the Habsburg Imperial Collection in Vienna, and thus, the objects entered the inventory of the Kunsthistorisches Museum in Vienna (KHM) in 1878.⁴

It was challenging to trace the documents relating to this collection in contemporary archives in Egypt and abroad. The only part of the collection that can be traced and restored is Maximilian's collection, which has been kept in the KHM since 1878. The collection, made of 713 objects, is well documented, preserved and exhibited at the KHM. Within this collection, one can give few examples for this collection which is accessible at the museum:

- 1. E_INV_5149: An anthropoid coffin made of greywacke without inscriptions and dating to the Ptolemaic Period. From the Collection of Miramar, 1878 (Maximilian's collection).⁵
- 2. AE_INV_5151a: A mummy of a woman in the mummy wrapping and in excellent condition. The provenance is unknown but dates to the 25th Dynasty. From the Collection of Miramar, 1878 (Maximilian's collection).
- 3. AE_INV_5153: The anthropoid coffin of Khep-Khonsu-en-dry with a female mummy inside. It is made of wood and cartonnage (L.187 W. 57; Th. 45), and dates to the Third Intermediate Period. From the Collection of Miramar, 1878 (Maximilian's collection).⁶

THE BOULAQ MUSEUM AND THE REBIRTH OF THE EGYPTIAN MUSEUM

The chapter of Asbakeya was over, and its collections were unfortunately wasted because of diplomatic gifts made by the Egyptian governors Helmy Abbas I and his successor Saied Pasha. The dream was almost lost before being revived when the Bulaq Museum was born in 1858 with the efforts of Auguste Mariette. He convinced Saied Pasha to establish a state department to manage excavations and Egyptian antiquities in the field, and create a new museum replacing the one demolished in Asbakeya. Mariette was opposed to excavations

1

¹ Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 64; Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?", 2-3.

² Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?," 2.

³ Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?," 2.

⁴ Thanks to the KHM and Dr Regina Hölzl, the curator of the Egyptian Collection in Vienna, for providing us with this information from the museum's archive. The KHM website: https://www.khm.at/en/

⁵ According to the KHM database. Thanks to the KHM and to Dr Regina Hölzl.

⁶ According to the KHM database. Thanks to the KHM and to Dr Regina Hölzl.

⁷ Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?", 3.

⁸ Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 64f; Murray, T., *Milestones in Archaeology: A Chronological Encyclopedia*, ABC-CLIO, 2007, 226; Rashed, "Museology and Egypt: Museum Studies as a source of Inspiration for Real-Life Museum Developments", (In print).

that he could not control. Thus, he was convinced that the only way he could dominate excavations was to persuade the Pasha to establish the Egyptian Museum.¹

After its journey at Asbakeya was ended, the Egyptian museum saw its second chapter through the birth of the Egyptian Museum in Boulaq in 1863 with artefacts collected by Mariette in Egypt.² This collection made the EMC's story and core up to present times.³ The EMC then made several journeys, being later moved to Giza (1890), before reaching its current location at Tahrir Square in 1902.⁴ The EMC's collection continues its leading role in establishing new museums, such as the new NMEC and the upcoming GEM.⁵

CONCLUSION

This article retrieves the short story of the first Egyptian Museum in modern history built in Asbakeya in Cairo in 1836 after a decree by Mohamed Ali Pasha and designed by Al-Tahtawi. It presents the journey of the museum from its difficult birth, and went throughout the challenges that obstructed its success. It also discusses the conflict between the potential of Egyptian leadership of Al-Tahtawi to establish a museum to safeguard the Egyptian monuments on one hand; and the European greed and the colonial power attempting to control the Egyptian antiquities and Egyptology and the European political ambitions behind this. It encourages scholars to document the collections, ensuring their preservation for the upcoming generations. Such information preserves its content in case of loss or damage. Taking in mind the destruction that happened to Malawi Museum in Egypt in 2013,⁶ and to the National Museum of Brazil in Rio du Janeiro in 2018.⁷

_

¹ Mahmoud, *The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt*, 65; Rashed, "Museology and Egypt: Museum Studies as a source of Inspiration for Real-Life Museum Developments", (In print).

² Abou-Ghazi, "The Journey of the Egyptian Museum from Boulaq to Kasr el-Nil,"15-18; Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?," 2f.

³ Rashed, "Documentation, Object Recording, and the Role of Curators in the Egyptian Museum, Cairo," *CIPEG journal* 2 (2018), 43-45.

⁴ Abou-Ghazi, "The Journey of the Egyptian Museum from Boulaq to Kasr el-Nil,"15-18; Rashed, "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?," 2f.

⁵ Rashed, "Ausblick Auf Eine Grosse Ära für Mussen in Ägypten: Das Grand Egyptian Museum', 84-86.

⁶ Rashed, "The Museums in Egypt after the 2011 revolution," 127f.

⁷ https://www.museunacional.ufrj.br/

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abou-Ghazi (Diaa, M.), "The Journey of The Egyptian Museum From Boulaq To Kasr El-Nil," *ASAE*. 67, 1988.

Abt (Jeffrey), "The Origins of the Public Museum", in: Sharon MacDonald (ed.), *A Companion to Museum Studies*, (Malden, USA, Oxford, and UK, 2006), 115-7.

āldmāty. M., wtā'q ālmthf ālmṣry, ālmlǧs ālā'ly lltqāfh, 2002.

Colla, E., Conflicted Antiquities: Egyptology, Egyptomania, Egyptian Modernity. (Duke University Press, 2007).

Commins (David), "Review of Arab Travelers and Western Civilization by Nazik Saba Yared," *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, vol. 31, issue no. 4 (November 1999), 674-677.

Eissa (Maher A.) & Elsanussi (Ashraf), "Egyptian Museums and storehouses," in I. Shaw & E. Bloxam (eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of Egyptology*. Oxford University Press-2020, 1185-1203.

Doyon (Wendy), "The Poetics of the Egyptian Museum Practice," *British Museum Studies in Ancient Egypt and Sudan* 10, (2008), 1-25.

Heller-Roazen (Daniel), "Tradition's Destruction: On the Library of Alexandria," *October* 100 (2002), 133-153. Accessed under URL: http://www.jstor.org/stable/779096

Gliddon, (George. R), An Appeal To The Antiquaries Of Europe On The Destruction Of The Monuments Of Egypt (J. Madden, 1841).

Günay (Burcu), "Museum Concept from Past to Present and Importance of Museums as Centers of Art Education," *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences* 55 (2012) 1250–1255.

James (T. G.H.), Excavating in Egypt. The Egyptian Exploration Society 1882-1982 (London, 1982).

Latham (Kiersten F.), and Simmons (John E.), Foundations of Museum Studies: Evolving Systems of Knowledge (Oxford, 2014), 23-25.

Lebée, (Thomas), Le Musée D'antiquités Égyptiennes De Būlāq (1858-1889). Faire Connaître Et Aimer l'Égypte Ancienne Au Xixe Siècle, 2013.

Mahmoud (Shadi), The Development of Archaeological and Historical Museums in Egypt during the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries: Imperialism, Nationalism, UNESCO Patronage, and Egyptian Museology Today, Ph.D. Thesis in History (Texas Tech University, 2012).

Meskell (Lynn), Archaeology under Fire: Nationalism, Politics, and Heritage in the Eastern Mediterranean and Middle East. London: Routledge Taylor & Francis Group, 1998.

Murray (Tim), Milestones in Archaeology: A Chronological Encyclopedia, ABC-CLIO, 2007, 226.

Rashed (M. Gamal), "Ausblick Auf Eine Grosse Ära für Mussen in Ägypten: Das Grand Egyptian Museum," *Antike Welt* 2/ 2015 (Berlin) 84-86, abb.1-4.

______, "A New Concept and Exhibition Program for the Egyptian Museum in Cairo" *JAC* 33, issue 1 (2018), 41-63ff.

Rashed (M. Gamal), "The Museums of Egypt Speak for Whom?" CIPEG journal 1 (2017), 1-11.

_their_Roles_in_accordance_to_the_real_Needs_and_Expectations_of_the_Egyptian_communities

Rashed (M. Gamal) and Bdr-El-Din (Marea), 'Documentation, Object Recording, and the Role of Curators in the Egyptian Museum, Cairo', *CIPEG Journal* NO. 2 (2018), 41-63, and 15 figs. https://doi.org/10.11588/cipeg.2018.2.62861>

_____ "The Museums in Egypt after the 2011 revolution' in Museums and Heritage in the times of political Change" *Museums International* 67 issue 265-268 (Paris, 2015), 125-30. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/muse.12089/abstract

_______, "Cairo and its Museums: From Multiculturalism to Leadership in Sustainable Development." in Gail Dexter Lord and Ngaire Blankenberg (eds.), *Cities, Museums and Soft Power*, Washington, DC: The AAM Press:165-172.

_______, "Museology and Egypt: Museum Studies as a source of Inspiration for Real-Life Museum Developments." In Sue D'Auria and Peter Lacovara (eds.) *Methods and Aims in Egyptian Archaeology*. Lockwood Press: London (Forthcoming in 2021).

Reid (Donald M.), "Indigenous Egyptology: The Decolonization of a Profession?" *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 105 Issue no. 2 (April-June, 1985), 233-246.

______, Whose Pharaohs? Archaeology, Museums, and Egyptian National Identity from Napoleon to World War I. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2006.

Riggs (Cristina), "Ancient Egypt in the museum: concepts and constructions." In Lloyd, A. (ed.) *A Companion to Ancient Egypt*. (Chichester: Blackwell, 2010), 1129–53.

Sheikholeslami (Cynthia), and Saleh (Mohamed), A Short History of the Egyptian Museum, in the Egyptian Museum at the Millennium, A Special Exhibition in honor of the VIIIth International Congress of Egyptologists, 28 March - 3 April 2000, Cairo, (Cairo, 2000), 85-97.

Stevenson (Alice). *Scattered Finds. Archaeology, Egyptology and Museums*. London: UCL Press, 2019.

Sayyid-Marsot (Afaf Lutfi), "Introduction," in Napoleon in Egypt, ed. Irene A. Bierman (Reading, UK: Ithaca Press, 2003).

Champollion (Jean François), Lettres écrites d'Égypte et de Nubie, en 1828 et 1829 (Geneva, 1973, reprint of the Paris 1833 edition), pp. 456-457.

Wiet (Gaston), *Mohamed Ali et les Beaux-Arts* (Cairo: Société royale des études historiques, 1949).

Wilkinson (J. G.), Modern Egypt and Thebes, I, London, 1843.

Wood (Michael), "The Use of the Pharaonic Past in Modern Egyptian Nationalism," *JARCE* 35 (1998), 179-80.